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MINUTES OF THE 
IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 


Special Conference Call 
Board of Pharmacy office – Boise, Idaho 


January 20, 2010 
 
 


This meeting is held to discuss changes to pending legislation. 


Those present via telephone include Nicole Chopski, Pharm D; Berk Fraser, R.Ph.; Holly 
Henggeler, Pharm D; present in the Board office were Mark Johnston, R.Ph.; Jenifer Marcus, 
DAG; Glenn Luke; Matt Murray, Student Pharmacist; Ellen Mitchell. 


Chairperson Chopski called the meeting to order 8:05 a.m. 


The Midwifery Board approached Mr. Johnston with a request for a vote of confidence from the 
Board in regards to their rules.  Board grants unanimous consent to support their rules. 


Kitty Gurnsey joined the meeting via telephone at 8:35 a.m.  


Mr. Johnston presented proposed changes to the Legend Drug Donation Act that would allow the 
Board to write rules specifically to nursing homes, remove the requirement for the Board to 
‘enforce’ the legislation, clarify the definition of donated drugs, and housekeeping terminology 
and capitalization.  Board grants unanimous consent in support of the changes. 


Public comment period regarding rules related to the Legend Drug Donation Act was extended 
from October 29, 2009 to January 14, 2010.  Public comment was discussed by the Board; the 
Board grants unanimous consent for Mr. Johnston to incorporate the discussed language changes, 
concerning the storage, receipt, and verification of donated drugs.  Said changes also included 
formatting and terminology changes.  


Mr. Fraser motioned to adjourn the meeting, Ms. Gurnsey seconded.  Meeting adjourned at 9:20 
a.m. 


Minutes respectfully submitted by Mark Johnston & Ellen Mitchell 








 
MINUTES OF THE 


IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 
January 28, 2010 


 
Hilton Garden Inn - Spectrum 


Boise, Idaho 
 


This meeting of the board is held to conduct regular Board business. 


Chairman Nicole Chopski, Pharm D called the meeting to order at 8:00 a.m.  In 
attendance were Berk Fraser, R.Ph.; Kitty Gurnsey, Holly Henggeler, Pharm D; Rich de 
Blaquiere, Pharm D; Mark Johnston, R.Ph; Jenifer Marcus, DAG; Jan Atkinson, Senior 
Compliance Officer; Lisa Culley, Compliance Officer; Fred Collings, Chief Investigator; 
Glenn Luke, Financial Specialist, Principal; and Ellen Mitchell.   


Dr. Chopski introduced Dr. de Blaquiere from Sandpoint, Idaho.  Dr. de Blaquiere was 
appointed by Governor Otter to fulfill the remainder of Mr. Sheffler’s term. 


Dr. Henggeler motioned to approve the minutes of the December 10, 2009 meeting with 
corrections.  Ms. Gurnsey seconded, motion carried unanimously. 


Mr. Fraser motioned to approve the minutes of the January 20, 2010 conference call 
with minor corrections.   Ms. Gurnsey seconded, motion carried unanimously. 


Dr. Robert Wechsler representing the Epilepsy Foundation of Idaho presented the Idaho 
Epilepsy Patient Protection Act.  The legislation addresses drug product selection of 
epilepsy drugs and the harm that can be caused by dispensing different branded 
medication once a patient has been stabilized on a certain brand.  Dr. Wechsler is 
introducing this legislation during the current legislative session and is seeking the 
Board’s support.  The Board believed that current rules allow the prescriber to address 
said drug product selection upon writing a prescription, and the Board was not in favor 
of one sided legislation that placed the mandate solely upon the pharmacist.  Dr. 
Chopski instructed Mr. Johnston to work on language with Dr. Wechsler.   


Kris Ellis, lobbyist for the Naturopathic Medicine Practice Act and Roy Gerin, 
representing the Naturopathic Medicine Association presented the Board with draft 
language regarding Naturopathic Physicians. Legislation licensing naturopaths and 
granting them prescriptive authority originally passed the legislature in 2006; however 
rules relating to the legislation have not passed the legislature.  Fourteen licenses have 
been issued and there is no functioning Board.  A lawsuit has been filed against the 
State, the Bureau of Occupational Licenses and the Board of Naturopaths by those that 
have applied for licensure. This legislation is a joint effort between the two naturopathic 







associations.  The legislation allows for licensure and limited prescriptive authority for 
graduates of accredited universities of naturopathic medicine, as well as licensed 
chiropractors with an additional 72 hours of education, but naturopaths who are not 
graduates of schools of chiropractic or naturopathic medicine are not eligible for 
licensure.  Dr. Henggeler specifically opposes chiropractors obtaining prescriptive 
authority with only 72 hours of additional education.  A tiered formulary for different 
levels of education was discussed. Ms. Ellis would like to return with re-drafted 
language addressing the Board’s concerns in March. 


Melissa Moody, DAG, presented the matter of Dennis Beach. Mr. Fraser recused 
himself due to his personal and professional relationship with Mr. Beach.  Sam 
Hoagland appeared as legal counsel on behalf of Mr. Beach, who was absent. Dr. 
Chopski asks for unanimous consent to accept the Board staff recommendation to not 
take action on Mr. Beach’s failed drug test at this time, as Mr. Beach’s license and 
controlled substance registration are suspended for ten years.  Unanimous consent 
granted. 


Marty Durand, legislative counsel for Planned Parenthood of Idaho, addressed the 
Board in response to Mr. David Ripley’s (Idaho Chooses Life) Freedom of Conscience 
for Health Care Professionals legislation. Mr. Ripley had presented said legislation to 
the Board on 12/10/10.  Ms. Durand asks the Board to oppose this legislation. Planned 
Parenthood believes this legislation is unnecessary and poorly written.  After discussion 
the Board will remain neutral on this issue by unanimous consent, as the Board believes 
this is a pharmacist’s rights issue and not a public safety issue.  


Melissa Moody, DAG, presented the case regarding Kent Jensen, R.Ph. Mr. Jensen 
appeared via telephone.  Mr. Jensen’s attorney is in France and unable to attend.  Mr. 
Jensen indicated he was acting in the best interest of his patients and though his 
bookkeeping was not acceptable, there was no diversion.  Mr. Fraser motioned to 
accept the stipulation and order as written.  Ms. Gurnsey seconded, motion carried 
unanimously. 


Ms. Moody presented the case regarding Roger Wood, R.Ph.  Mr. Wood, who recently 
voluntarily surrendered his license and controlled substance registration, is requesting a 
restricted license so that he may engage in volunteer work at the health department.  
Dr. Chopski encouraged Mr. Wood to contact Southworth and Associates.  Dr. Chopski 
asked for unanimous consent to not take action on Mr. Wood’s request.  Unanimous 
consent granted. 


Mike Dickens, R.Ph., ISHP President, presented a 2 page recommendation regarding 
the institutional pharmacy rules 252-260.  Dr. Chopski expressed concern over mail 
order IV medication being compounded by a nurse in the patient’s home. Mr. Dickens 







explains that the committee that he has assembled to address institutional rules as part 
of the rewriting of the rule book will return with more detailed suggestions.  


Mr. Johnston presented the calendar and discussed the upcoming NABP Annual 
Meeting.  Mr. Johnston and Dr. Henggeler will attend, Dr. de Blaquiere is uncertain at 
this time.  Mr. Johnston will attend the APHA annual meeting as well.   


Mr. Johnston indicated all the Board rules have been approved by the House Health 
and Welfare Committee, except for the rules concerning the Idaho Legend Drug 
Donation Act, which are to be heard at 1:30pm today. 


Mr. Johnston and Lynette Berggren presented the progress on the rule book rewrite.  
Chapter #1 is near completion and nearly ready for distribution for comment.  The Board 
discussed several issues within chapter #2, including the following: The Board wishes to 
eliminate the restriction on sharing PMP user ID numbers and passwords.  Dr. de 
Blaquiere wishes to discuss the topic of inducements at a future meeting. Separate 
rules for pharmacists filling and prescribers writing invalid prescriptions are needed, as 
per the prescriber’s licensing Board’s rules concerning prescribing for oneself or one’s 
family member.  It is decided that pharmacists can fill their own prescriptions. A rule 
mandating pharmacist prescribing of non-prescription controlled substances (certain 
CVs) in order for the dispensing data to be submitted to the PMP is discussed through 
open public comment.  Many drug product selection rules are struck, as a reference to 
the “orange book” is adopted.  A rule requiring electronic record storage and retrieval 
and the elimination of several rules pertaining to required hard copy reports is 
discussed. All rogue references to discipline are being removed. The Board does not 
wish to allow the addition of refills to a filled prescription, keeping rules that require a 
new prescription in said situation. The Board wishes to see language that expands the 
labeling requirements for expiration dates. The standard retention period for all records 
is decided to be 3 years.  


Mr. Johnston leaves to present to the House Health and Welfare committee.  


Holly Ann Bagley, pharmacy technician applicant, addressed the Board via telephone 
requesting reconsideration of her application.  Chad Jungert, R.Ph. attends via 
telephone in support of Ms. Bagley.  Ms. Gurnsey motioned to approve Ms. Bagley’s 
request and issue her a pharmacy technician registration.  Motion died for lack of a 
second.  Action of the Board staff stands. 


Mr. Luke reviewed the financial status of the Board. 


Mr. Johnston returns from the legislature.  







The Board reviewed a letter from Heather Wolcott, Pharm D, regarding physician 
dispensing and/or operating ‘mini-pharmacies’ out of their offices.  After discussion Dr. 
Chopski directed Mr. Johnston to address Dr. Wolcott’s concerns, starting with the 
Board of Medicine. 


A discussion regarding the consequences of 2009 rule changes on assisted living 
facilities resulted in the Board directing Mr. Johnston to draft language to address the 
issue.   


The Board’s inspectors requested clarification regarding 2009 changes to institutional 
rules, including rule 3257.02: centralized Prescription Processing For Immediate Need. 
Mr. Johnston provided most answers through reading the Board’s December 2009 
Newsletter.  


Mr. Collings leads a discussion of hcg being sold illegally in Idaho.  Ms. Marcus to draft 
“cease and desist” letters to those found selling this product.  Mr. Johnston will develop 
communication methods, informing all parties involved that hcg is a controlled 
substance in Idaho.   


Mr. Collings addressed the Board with his concerns regarding CRNAs that are 
practicing in Idaho without a controlled substance registration and a DEA certificate.  A 
hospital may issue a suffix to the hospital’s DEA number, if the CRNA administers within 
the presence of a physician, thus the CRNA would not be required to obtain their own 
DEA and controlled substance registration; however, many hospitals and CRNAs are 
not utilizing a properly executed hospital DEA suffix or the CRNA is administering in the 
absence of a physician.      


Ms. Gurnsey left the meeting at 4:20 p.m. 


Dr. Henggeler motioned to adjourn, Mr. Fraser seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.  
Meeting adjourned 5:00 p.m. 


 








 
MINUTES OF THE 


IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 
April 23, 2010 


 
Hampton Inn 


Pocatello, Idaho 
 


This meeting of the Board is held to conduct regular Board business. 


Chairman Nicole Chopski, Pharm D, called the meeting to order at 8:00 a.m.  In 
attendance were Board members Berk Fraser, R.Ph.; Holly Henggeler, Pharm D; and 
Rich de Blaquiere, Pharm D; and Mark Johnston, R.Ph, executive director; Jenifer 
Marcus, DAG; Jan Atkinson, Senior Compliance Officer; Fred Collings, Chief 
Investigator, Mike Brown, Compliance Officer and Ellen Mitchell.  Although Ms. Gurnsey 
is not present at this meeting, having four members present creates a quorum. 


Dr. Henggeler motioned to approve the minutes of the January 28, 2010 meeting with 
punctuation corrections.  Mr. Fraser seconded, motion carried unanimously. 


As follow-up to outstanding issues listed in the 1/28/10 minutes, Mr. Johnston gave a 
brief overview of the final portion of the 2010 Legislative Session, including the 
naturopath bill that never went to hearing, thus giving their association no reason to 
return to the Board of Pharmacy this year, as they had initially requested.  Mr. Johnston 
contacted the Board of Medicine (BOM) regarding practitioner deliver of legend drugs to 
ultimate users.  BOM invited Mr. Johnston to attend their next meeting to address the 
issue.  Since their next meeting falls while our Board is in Coeur d’ Alene for its next 
open, public meeting, Mr. Johnston is preparing an informational letter comparing 
physician delivery of legend drugs versus pharmacy dispensing for the BOM agenda.  
Dr. Henggeler asked for Glenn Luke to present to BOM.  Dr. Chopski asked for updated 
status of the cease and desist letter from the attorney general’s office regarding hcg.  
Mr. Johnston indicated they are still gathering information to create the letter. 


Lynette Berggren and Mr. Johnston presented an update on the rules rewrite project.  
Mr. Johnston indicated there were few changes to chapter 1 since the last review, and 
the Board was unopposed to said changes.  Dr. Chopski commended Ms. Berggren on 
proposed language related to required policy and procedure manuals in certain 
pharmacy practice settings.  Ms. Atkinson indicated that veterinary drug technicians 
must have an employer relationship with a veterinary drug outlet as their registration 
does not stand on their own.  If the new proposed rules are ready, the Board can submit 
in August 2010, although Mr. Johnston believes it would be better to wait and gather 
more public comment.   







Chapter 2 currently contains 116 definitions, although some will become rules due to 
their substantive nature.  Much work remains on definition language.   


Proposed rule #13: Uniform Controlled Substance (CS) Act Enforcement: The Board 
decides to retain current rule #470, relating to practitioners using the appropriate forms 
when writing CS prescriptions.  The rule is quite lengthy and is the product of negotiated 
rule making.   


Proposed rule #14: Waivers or Variances: Mr. Johnston presented the newly expanded 
waiver language, as per AG direction and asked the Board if they would consider 
delegating authority to the Board staff regarding certain waivers and variances versus 
having the applicant appear before the Board.  Some other Boards have allowed certain 
waivers to be handled by Board staff, such as a waiver of the restroom requirement in a 
pharmacy during remodeling. Mr. Johnston is also concerned with proposed language 
that would require a hearing to revoke an approved waiver. Ms. Marcus indicated that a 
provision detailing the waiver revocation process needs to be stated in the letter 
granting the waiver.  The Board staff is to develop a list of waiver categories for 
delegation for future approval.  Each waiver approved by the Board staff is to be e-
mailed to the Board.  The Board eliminates the requirement of a hearing to revoke a 
waiver.   


Proposed rule #015 Prescription Monitoring Program:  There have been several 
deletions to this section due to overlap with statute.  All references to password sharing 
have been eliminated in an effort to give practitioners more leeway in accessing the 
database.  Mr. Collings clarified when passwords are used, the Board is able to track 
each login to a specific IP address.  Ultimately the practitioner is responsible for the 
information obtained using their password, as per the Uniform Controlled Substance 
Act.  Misuse of the information is a misdemeanor.  The Board approved as written. 


Proposed rule #020 Advertising – Several existing Board advertising rules are also 
overlapping and regulated by other agencies, thus these existing rules are proposed to 
be struck.  Mr. Johnston indicated two of the advertisement rules remain as per 
previous Board direction, but that a third, newly proposed rule, prohibiting pharmacies 
that are not licensed in Idaho from advertising in Idaho, was contested by Dr. de 
Blaquiere, who addressed concerns from border pharmacies.  Mr. Johnston asks to 
remove this proposed language on the advice of counsel; permission granted. 


Proposed rule #030: Minimum Prescription Order Requirements: after discussion it is 
agreed: “dosage form” to be moved to the CS requirement only, to be consistent with 
DEA CFR. The Board removes the CII hard copy signature requirement. The Board is 
concerned with existing language that requires a written signature and if current 
language allows e-signature.  Board staff is directed to research.  







Proposed Rule #50: CS: Board approves of language rearranging the positive ID rule, 
but not changing the intent of current rule #464.  The Board approves of new language 
concerning prescribing for relatives and oneself and reiteration of the CFR on multiple 
CII prescriptions, with minor changes, and eliminates current rule 444.04.b.  


Proposed rule # 51: CS: Mr. Johnston indicates that proposed rule 51.01c allows 
pharmacist to add information concerning the patient being enrolled in a hospice 
program to faxed Schedule II prescriptions.  The Board approves of language, including 
summary language of federal language concerning multiple CII prescriptions.  


Proposed rule #52: CS Non Prescription Dispensing: The Board eliminates the Official 
Idaho Register and replaces with a “bound book”.  


Proposed rule #61: Drug Product Selection: The Board removes much current language 
and replaces it with a reference to the Orange Book.  The Board questions the ability of 
pharmacies’ ability to collect dispensed medication’s manufacturer or NDC# in the 
electronic record.  Board staff directed to research.    


Proposed rule #65: Compounding: The Board staff directed to research USP/NF 
monograph parameters verses FDA approved status.  The Board approves proposed 
language, including referencing but not requiring USP 797, but eliminates proposed 
language concerning advertisement. The Board directs Mr. Johnston to create a 
compounding rules review committee. 


Proposed rule #70: Prescription Refill: The Board approves extension of 2010 approved 
changes to current rule #184, which, in certain situations, allow a pharmacist to 
dispense the full quantity of a prescription, when a practitioner has authorized a lesser 
quantity with adequate refills.  Current rule #184 restricts said dispensing to a 3 month 
supply.  


Proposed rule #75: Electronic record keeping: The goal of this proposed language is to 
require pharmacy computer systems and to establish minimum requirements therein, 
thus eliminating many hard copy report requirements.  Much discussion and concern 
ensues regarding mandatory record keeping and audit trails in both the retail and 
institutional setting.  The Board directs Mr. Johnston to create an institutional rules 
review committee, as ISHP has failed to return to the Board with results from a similar 
committee. Proposed rule #75 not approved as written.  


Proposed rule #80: Prescription labeling.  After much discussion, proposed language is 
approved, including new expiration date language, and the current warning language is 
removed.  The Board has concerns of drug order labeling Vs prescription order labeling.  
The Board staff is directed to research said concerns.   







Proposed rule #90: Prescription Transfer.  Requirement to document all previous fill 
locations moved to requirements for CS only.  Language requiring electronic record 
keeping and eliminating paper documentation is approved.  Discussion concerning 
“common electronic File” Vs “real-time on-line” language ends with the Board directing 
the Board staff to research additionally.  


During the Public Comment period Julianne Ramirez, a student pharmacist from ISU, 
requested a change to Rule 152 as it relates to reference library, adding Lexicom as 
one of the approved references. Ms. Ramirez also shared her research on several 
databases and showing they were all equal.  Lexicom has already been added to the 
proposed language.  The Board thanks Ms Ramirez.  


John Southworth of Southworth Associates addressed the Board with the basic 
parameters and cost of the PRN program and an update of the enrollees.  A discussion 
of the parameters continued with the Board agreeing impairment is impairment whether 
by drugs or alcohol.  The Board defines “volunteering” as contacting Southworth 
Associates and scheduling an evaluation as part of the PRN program within 72 hours of 
notifying the Board of the need for treatment.  “Volunteers” are most likely not facing 
suspension, while “non-volunteers”, including those who have been arrested, terminated 
by their employers, and those who have not initiated contact with the Board on their 
own, are most likely facing a one year suspension.   The Board thanks Mr. Southworth 
and approves of the PRN program’s current parameters with the clarification listed 
herein.    


Ben Gage, RPh, addressed the Board requesting early termination of his probation.  Dr. 
Henggeler motioned to accept the order terminating probation as written, Mr. Fraser 
seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 


Melissa Moody, DAG presented the case regarding Michael Gardner, R.Ph.  Ms. Moody 
and Mr. Gardner attended the meeting via teleconference. Ms. Moody addressed a 
typographical error regarding the date of the meeting.  Ms. Moody requested the Board 
chair change the date from April 28 to April 23.  Mr. Gardner entered the PRN program 
following his third arrest for DUI.  Mr. Fraser motioned to suspend Mr. Gardner’s license 
for one year.  Dr. Henggeler seconded.  After discussion Mr. Fraser withdrew his 
motion.  Mr. Fraser motioned to suspend Mr. Gardner’s license for one year, and allow 
appearance before the Board no earlier than six months from today’s date.  Suspension 
would be for one year from today.  Motion failed due to lack of a second.  Dr. Henggeler 
motioned to accept the order as written with a two year suspension beginning October 
13, 2009, he may appear at reasonable intervals (1 year) to request reinstatement, Mr. 
Fraser seconded.  After discussion Dr. Henggeler withdrew her motion.  Dr. de 
Blaquiere motioned to accept the order as written with an 18 month suspension from 







today’s date with Mr. Gardner having the ability to appear to request reinstatement 
every six months, Mr. Fraser seconded, motion carried unanimously. 


Ms. Moody presented the case of James Payton, R.Ph.  Mr. Payton attended the 
meeting via teleconference.  Dr. Henggeler motioned to accept the Order as written, Mr. 
Fraser seconded.  Motion carried with Dr. de Blaquiere abstaining. 


Ms. Moody presented the case of Allen Frisk, R.Ph. Mr. Fraser motioned to reject the 
Order as written, Dr. Henggeler seconded. After discussion the matter is tabled until Mr. 
Frisk can be located by telephone. 


In the matter of Yvette Flores, Pharmacy Technician Mr. Fraser motioned to accept the 
Order as written. Dr. de Blaquiere seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 


Mr. Johnston presented the Board’s travel calendar. 


Mr. Frisk joined the meeting by teleconference.  Mr. Fraser motioned to modify the 
stipulation to a two year suspension from the date the Order is signed and striking the 
‘automatic reinstatement’ clause.  Dr. Henggeler seconded, motion carried 
unanimously.  Mr. Frisk verbally agreed to the two year suspension with the 
understanding he can petition the Board in one year for reinstatement. 


Sonia Lee, attorney for Mr. Payton joined the meeting via teleconference for clarification 
of the Order and Board proceeding regarding his Order.  After discussion Ms. Lee is 
satisfied with the Board’s proceedings. 


The Board revisited the Rule Book update project.   


Proposed Rule #100: Pharmacist’s Professional Responsibilities: Board clarifies that 
PAs can enter collaborative practice agreements and supports the use of the term MTM 
therapy.  The Board decides that prescriptions cannot be depoted at a ‘non-pharmacy’ 
location for patient pickup but can be delivered to the patient anywhere.  The DEA does 
not allow depoting of patient specific prescriptions at practitioner’s offices, thus this 
existing language was struck.   


Propose Rule #200, Student Pharmacists, and proposed rule #300, Pharmacy 
technicians, contain little change from existing language and are approved as written.  


Proposed Rule #120, Unprofessional Conduct, and Proposed rule #600, Retail Drug 
Outlet Minimum Standards, are tabled until the next meeting, due to time. 


During the agenda item “inspector Q&A”, Mr. Collings and Mr. Brown addressed the 
need for a review of rule and statute concerning the DEA’s rule on e-prescribing of CS, 
effective 6/1/10.  The Board directs Mr. Johnston and Ms. Marcus to research. CRNA’s 







need for Controlled Substance Registrations is being addressed with the Board of 
Nursing. 


The Board approves of Board staff delegated authority to continue processing 
complaints as has been done over the last 20 years and is detailed in a document 
provided to the Board. 


The Board directs Mr. Johnston to focus efforts on pharmacist limited prescriptive 
authority of schedule CV substances.  A discussion of counseling requirements is tabled 
due to time.   


Mr. Johnston presents the Board’s financial status and obtains approval to utilize 
operation funding for the capital outlay purchase of a document management program. 


Mr. Fraser motioned to adjourn, Dr. Henggeler seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.  
Meeting adjourned at 5:03 p.m. 


 








 
MINUTES OF THE 


IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 
June 3, 2010 


 
Coeur D’Alene Resort  
Coeur D’Alene, Idaho 


 


This meeting of the Board is held to conduct regular Board business. 


Chairman Nicole Chopski, Pharm D, called the meeting to order at 8:00 a.m.  In 
attendance were Board members Berk Fraser, R.Ph.; Holly Henggeler, Pharm D; Kitty 
Gurnsey and Rich de Blaquiere, Pharm D; Mark Johnston, R.Ph, executive director; 
Jenifer Marcus, DAG; Jan Atkinson, Senior Compliance Officer; Fred Collings, Chief 
Investigator, and Ellen Mitchell.   


Dr. Henggeler motioned to approve the minutes of the April 23, 2010 meeting with minor 
corrections.  Mr. Fraser seconded, motion carried unanimously. 


The Institutional Rules Review Committee (IRRC) members include Linda Czirr, R.Ph, 
Jim Jurgens, RPh, Taylor Neilson, RPh., Kurt Vanden Bosch, Pharm D, Troy Jackman, 
Pharm D, Marilyn Silcock, Pharm D, Nicki Chopski, Pharm D, Dorsie Sullenger, R.Ph., 
Wade Flowers, Pharm D (critical access hospital representative), Mike Dickens, R.Ph. 
and Mark Johnston, R.Ph.  IRCC has met 4 times via teleconference over the last few 
months. Ms. Czirr, presented proposed language from the committee on pharmacist 
absence, automated pharmacy systems, night cabinets, R.N. distribution of medication 
from hospital emergency rooms, nursing home emergency kits, emergency kits or crash 
carts, sterile products and non-institutional facility home health nurses.  The Board is 
pleased with the work that has been done on these rules, suggests several changes, 
and thanks Ms. Czirr and the committee for their input and hard work on this project.  


Al Carter, Pharm D presented Walgreens’ ‘Stickerless’ Program.  After discussion the 
board believes Walgreens’ program meets Idaho law. 


Cody Bright, ISU Pharm D candidate currently on rotation with the Board presented his 
research on state laws and rules regarding pharmacist administered vaccines.  Mr. 
Bright’s research indicates a wide variety of education and training requirements across 
the country, but none exist in Idaho.  While the Pharmacy Practice Act allows 
pharmacists to administer and thus immunize, no further regulation exists.  Although a 
pharmacist has statutory authority to administer vaccines, vaccines are Rx items and 
thus either a patient specific prescription or a valid collaborative practice agreement is 
required.  It is reported that many Idaho pharmacists are vaccinating under protocol 
agreements that fall short of the required collaborative practice agreement 







requirements.  The Board directed Mr. Johnston to educate the pharmacy community by 
posting a sample collaborative practice agreement on the website and draft 
immunization rules.  


Mr. Johnston presented the request from reciprocity candidate Mark S Loessi for the 
Board to reduce the required number of intern hours.  Mr. Loessi has been working in IT 
for the last several years and has been offered a position with St Lukes RMC in Boise.  
His position will be a combination of IT and pharmacy related work.  Dr. Henggeler 
motioned to require Mr. Loessi to complete 200 hours of internship at a registered 
preceptor site, Mr. Fraser seconded.  Following discussion the motion carried 
unanimously. 


Melissa Moody, DAG has been reassigned within the Attorney General’s office and is 
no longer representing the Board.  Karin Magnelli, DAG has taken over some of Ms. 
Moody’s agencies including the Board of Pharmacy.  Ms. Magnelli comes to us with 
prosecution experience gained as City Attorney for Boise, Occupational Licensing 
Board and the Board of Nursing.  The Board welcomes Ms. Magnelli. 


Ms. Magnelli presented the case regarding Merit Pharmaceuticals.  Evone Faha, 
Designated Representative for Merit addressed the Board.  Ms. Faha indicated her 
company has come into full compliance with Idaho laws and apologized for their mis-
step of providing pharmaceuticals to an unauthorized person.  Ms. Faha referenced the 
letter written to the Board indicating how the situation occurred and the steps Merit has 
taken to ensure it never happens again.  Ms. Faha also provided Policy & Practice 
regarding license verification that Merit is now using.  Mr. Fraser motioned to accept the 
Order as written, Ms. Gurnsey seconded, motion carried unanimously. 


Ms. Magnelli presented the case regarding Jason Jungert, Pharm D.  Dr. Henggeler 
motioned to accept the voluntary surrender and revoke his pharmacist license and 
controlled substance registration.  Ms. Gurnsey seconded.  During discussion John 
Southworth made himself available to the Board for questions regarding this case.  Dr. 
Chopski requested a linear correction to Idaho Code on page 2. After discussion Dr. 
Chopski called for a vote, motion carried unanimously. 


Mr. Fraser goes on the record that if Mr. Jungert doesn’t complete at least a ninety day 
program he won’t be interested in hearing his case for reinstatement.  


Jenifer Marcus, DAG presented the request for reconsideration and reinstatement from 
Michael Gardner, R.Ph.  Mr. Gardner was represented by Counsel Dennis Sallaz and 
Ray Shiles of Sallaz & Gatewood PLLC. Mr. Sallaz and Mr. Shiles attended the meeting 
via teleconference.  Ms. Gurnsey motioned to not reconsider this case.  Motion failed 
due to lack of a second.  Mr. Fraser motioned to reconsider this matter, Dr. Henggeler 
seconded.  After discussion the motion carried with 3 votes for, Ms. Gurnsey opposed. 







Mr. Sallez indicated their case is laid out in the brief previously provided to the Board.  It 
is noted Mr. Gardner has not been convicted of a felony nor had he completed a 
substance abuse treatment program.  Dr. de Blaquiere clarified at the time of the 
Board’s decision in this case Mr. Gardner had not completed a treatment program, Mr. 
Gardner has now completed a 90 treatment program. Dr. Chopski reiterates the Board’s 
decision was not based on a felony conviction but was based on the evidence 
presented.  Ms. Magnelli cited the 1987 case of Brown, which is similar to this case, in 
which the court supported the Board’s decision to suspend the license.  After further 
discussion Mr. Fraser motioned to allow the original stipulation to stand.  Ms. Gurnsey 
seconded, motion carried unanimously. 


Mr. Johnston presented IC 54-1755 as it related to electronic trace pedigree 
requirements.  The Board granted, by unanimous consent, to extend the implementation 
of this requirement to July 1, 2012. 


Mr. Johnston presented information from the most recent legislative session: “During the 
hearing for the Idaho Epilepsy Act, the Senate Health and Welfare Committee heard 
testimony from physicians, pharmacists, pharmacy students, and patients who testified 
that they constantly did not receive counseling on new prescriptions. Senator Coiner 
made a motion to hold the bill in committee because he did not think the bill was 
necessary. His motion failed. After the hearing, Senator Coiner approached Mr 
Johnston and explained the reasoning for his motion. He felt that if the pharmacist was 
doing their job (counseling), that the bill was unnecessary, but it was obvious to 
everyone in the room that pharmacists were not doing their jobs. Senator Coiner 
demanded that the Board bring back legislation in 2011 strengthening counseling 
requirements.  
 
Our only counseling requirement lies in statute 54-1749. "When filling a prescription, a 
pharmacist shall complete a prospective drug review and then offer to counsel the 
patient or caregiver face-to-face when possible or appropriate". The Board has 
traditionally interpreted "when possible or appropriate" to refer to "counseling". One 
potential avenue to address Senator Coiner's demands involves simply interpreting 
"when possible or appropriate" to refer to "face-to-face". Thus, the offer to counsel by 
the pharmacist is required. Mr. Johnston suggests the Board establish via policy that the 
counseling requirement only pertain to new medications.  By unanimous consent the 
Board directs Mr. Johnston to post a clarification of the law on the website and in the 
newsletter. 
 
Mr. Johnston presented the letter written to the Board of Medicine regarding physician 
dispensing; their meeting will be held June 4, 2010.  The Board commended Mr. 
Johnston on the information provided in the letter. 


The DEA E-prescribing rules became effective June 1, 2010.  Mr. Johnston indicated 
that the required security parameters are not in place thus, e-prescribing of controlled 
substances will not be functional for several months.  Much work remains to understand 







what Idaho Code and Board rules need to be changed in 2011 to allow e-prescribing on 
controlled substances in Idaho.  The Board directed Mr. Johnston to share this 
information during law programs and to post information on the website as early as 
possible. 


Mr. Johnston obtains Board approval on draft language that would create limited 
prescriptive authority for pharmacists to prescribe CV controlled substances, so that 
pharmacists may provide better health care and the data can be submitted to the PMP 
database.  


 Mr. Johnston presented the request from Karen Ewing of the Board of Veterinary 
Medicine (BOVM) regarding euthanasia drugs administered by technicians.  The Board 
of Pharmacy currently has to approve drug formulary changes.  Dr. Henggeler motioned 
to withdraw the Board from this process.  Mr. Fraser seconded, motion carried 
unanimously.   


Lynette Berggren and Mr. Johnston presented an update on the rules rewrite project.  
Discussion regarding Rule 75 Electronic Record Keeping was tabled along with the 
labeling rule, until drug outlet rules have been completed.  The Board finalizes 
pharmacist and PIC minimum responsibilities with one change.  The Board considers 
many additions to the definition of unprofessional conduct; after much discussion Ms 
Berggren is directed to bring proposed language back to Board that details their desires. 
The proposed rules concerning drugs are considered for the first time and approved 
with changes to theft loss reports and drug returns.  Current poison rules are struck. 
The Board considers proposed language for retail drug outlets, but decides that much of 
the language pertains to all practice settings.  Ms Berggren is directed to rework this 
section.   


Mr. Johnston reminded the Board this is the last meeting of the fiscal year requiring 
nomination and voting of officers for the following year.  Mr. Fraser motioned for Dr. de 
Blaquiere to be Vice Chair, Dr. Henggeler seconded, motion carried unanimously. As 
Vice Chair, Dr. Henggeler becomes Chair. 


The Board’s calendar and finances are briefly discussed.  


Mr. Fraser motioned to adjourn, Dr. Henggeler seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.  
Meeting adjourned at 6:05 p.m. 


 








 
MINUTES OF THE 


IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 
July 9, 2010 


 
Hilton Garden Inn - Spectrum 


Boise, Idaho 
 


This meeting of the Board is held to conduct regular Board business. 


Chairman Holly Henggeler, Pharm D, called the meeting to order at 8:00 a.m.  In 
attendance were Board members Berk Fraser, R.Ph.; Nicole Chopski, Pharm D; Kitty 
Gurnsey and Rich de Blaquiere, Pharm D; Mark Johnston, R.Ph, executive director; 
Jenifer Marcus, DAG; Fred Collings, Chief Investigator, and Ellen Mitchell.   


Dr. Chopski motioned to approve the minutes of the June 3, 2010 meeting with minor 
corrections.  Ms. Gurnsey seconded, motion carried unanimously. 


C. Taylor Neilson, R.Ph. presented the most recent workings of the Institutional Rules 
Review Committee (IRRC): Minimum Responsibilities of a Director and Minimum 
Responsibilities of an Institutional Facility that Contains an Institutional Pharmacy. The 
Board is grateful for the time and effort put into this project and requests that Mr. 
Johnston return with a presentation on quality assurance and improvement programs; 
Dr. Henggeler thanked Mr. Neilson and the committee for their input.  


Lynette Berggren and Mr. Johnston presented an update on the rules rewrite project, 
including a new section entitled drug outlet minimum standards.  In addition to 
formatting changes, the Board requested the following changes to proposed language:  


-Clarifying language in regard to a prohibition to postdating CII prescription drug orders.  


-Clarifying that registrants who are subject to the unprofessional conduct rule include 
technicians.  


-Elimination of the requirement to carry a stock or supply of drugs.  


-Elimination of the proposal for an external monitoring system, retaining proposed 
language that requires alarm systems, for new and remodeled pharmacies.   


-Retain the need for locks, but not deadbolt locks and locking doorknobs due to concern 
over fire code.  


-Elimination of the proposed requirement to post closure information in a printed 
publication, such as a newspaper.  







After discussion regarding the recent changes to IC 54-1718 requiring fingerprinting of 
new applicants, the Board directed Staff to fingerprint all new applicants regardless of 
whether they have been printed by another agency. 


Mr. Johnston presented several scenarios concerning ‘grandfathered’ technicians and 
asked for direction from the Board.  After discussion the Board determined that no rule 
change is needed and rule 251.07.f should be enforced as written.   


Larry Munkelt, R.Ph. Director of Pharmacy St Alphonsus RMC (SARMC), requested 
clarification from the Board regarding telepharmacy across state lines.  Mr. Munkelt 
requested the Board approve SARMC’s use of pharmacists outside of Idaho and not 
licensed in Idaho to complete data entry of prescription information into their new 
computer system during conversion.  This issue at hand is whether this is the practice of 
pharmacy or not, as defined by IC 54-1704.  After much discussion, Dr. de Blaquiere 
motioned to deny the request; motion died for lack of a second.  Ms. Gurnsey motioned 
to allow the request. Mr. Fraser seconded, and after discussion the motion failed with 
Ms. Gurnsey in favor.  Dr. Chopski motioned to deny the request. Mr. Fraser seconded 
and the motion carried with 3 for 1 against. 
 


Mr. Johnston presented the Board’s letter to Retail Veterinary Drug Outlets (VDO), 
explaining that the Idaho Wholesale Drug Distribution Act is in conflict with Board rule 
#358 and that the Board proposes to strike said rule.  If VDOs are to continue 
wholesaling, a statute change will be necessary. The Board approves of the 2011 
promulgation of the striking of rule #358. 


Cody Bright, ISU Pharm D candidate presented his research on prescribers delivering 
legend drugs.  The Board is very concerned over public safety pertaining to this 
unregulated practice.  Mr. Johnston reported that the Idaho Board of Medicine 
considered the Board’s recent letter on the topic at their past meeting and has invited 
Mr. Johnston to discuss the topic at the next Board of Medicine meeting on 9/10/10.  Mr. 
Johnston will attend and also speak to the Board’s 2011 proposed statute and rule 
changes. Mr. Johnston presented draft language mandating that prescribers who deliver 
legend drugs must submit controlled substance data to the Prescription Monitoring 
Program. The Board approved. 


Mr. Johnston and Mr. Bright presented proposed rule #166 on immunizations. The 
Board directed a change to the term “high risk patient”, clarify that the one credit hour of 
CE is part of and not in addition to the existing 15 hour requirement, address reporting 
requirements for patients without a primary care provider, and address where records 
must be kept, if a pharmacist is not employed by a pharmacy. The Board is to 
promulgate said rule for 2011.  







Mr. Johnston informed the Board that Section 54-1749 lies within the Out-of-State Mail 
Service Pharmacy Licensing Act, he proposed a 2011 move to a section that pertains to 
all practice settings.  The Board agreed, but directed Mr. Johnston to ensure that the 
move doesn’t eliminate the requirements on mail service pharmacy.    


Mr. Johnston presented 2011 proposed housekeeping language to section 54-1729, 
Idaho Code.  The Board approved.  


Mr. Johnston rescinded proposed language that would impose a criminal penalty for the 
attempt to obtain information from the Prescription Monitoring Program fraudulently, as 
current Idaho Code that imposes ½ of the penalty for a crime for attempting to commit 
any crime. The Board agreed.  


Mr. Johnston presented 2011 proposed changes to 3 sections of Idaho code and 9 
Board rules that would allow the electronic prescribing of controlled substances in 
conjunction with recent federal changes.  The Board approved and directed Mr. 
Johnston to incorporate proposed language from the rules rewrite project into the 9 
rules affected.   


Mr. Johnston presented 2011 draft language that would allow limited dispensing for 
pharmacists.  The limited dispensing is only for schedule V controlled substances that 
are allowed to be sold by a pharmacist without a prescription in current rule.  By placing 
on a prescription, this dispensing information is reported to the Prescription Monitoring 
Program (PMP).  The Board believes that the public’s health care needs will be better 
served, lowering health care costs, when pharmacists gain the confidence to dispense 
these drugs and report them to the PMP.  


Charles Davis, R.Ph. requested a modification to his current Board Order. Mr. Davis is 
currently on probation until May 2011, he requested early release from his probationary 
period.  Ms. Gurnsey motioned to grant Mr. Davis’ request, motioned died for lack of a 
second.  Mr. Fraser motioned to deny the request, Dr. de Blaquiere seconded.  After 
discussion the motion carried 2 -1 with Dr. Chopski abstaining. 
 
Pharmacy Technician applicant Naomi Kingsbury requested the Board reconsider her 
application.  Ms. Kingsbury’s application was denied by Board staff due to legal issues.  
Ms. Kingsbury is currently in Walgreen’s management training program and must obtain 
a technician in training registration in order to advance with the company.  Mr. Fraser 
motioned to approve her application, Ms. Gurnsey seconded.  Motion carried 3 to 1 with 
Dr. Chopski opposed. 
 
Mr. Johnston presented a waiver request for Certified Pharmacy Technician applicant 
Nancy Barberis.  Ms. Barberis has been a technician for twenty years and has passed 
her PTCB certification exam.  She is requesting a waiver of the high school graduation 







requirement.  Dr. Chopski motioned to approve the request, Ms. Gurnsey seconded.  
Motion carried with 3 for, Mr. Fraser abstained. 


Mr. Johnston presented the Board travel calendar.  Dr. Chopski and Dr. Henggeler are 
interested in attending the NABP meeting in Chicago and New Mexico.  


Mr. Johnston indicated that fiscal year ending financial data has not been complied, and 
it will be presented at the 8/12/10 meeting.  


The Board prepared for a tour of the Idaho State Capital.  


Mr. Fraser motioned to adjourn, Dr. Chopski seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.  
Meeting adjourned at 2:43 p.m. 


 








 
MINUTES OF THE 


IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 
August 12, 2010 


 
State Capital - Boise, Idaho 


 


This meeting of the Board is held to conduct regular Board business. 


Chairman Holly Henggeler, Pharm D, called the meeting to order at 8:06 a.m.  In 
attendance were Board members Berk Fraser, R.Ph.; Nicole Chopski, Pharm D; and 
Rich de Blaquiere, Pharm D; Mark Johnston, R.Ph, executive director; Jenifer Marcus, 
DAG; Fred Collings, Chief Investigator, Wendy Hatten and Ellen Mitchell.  Ms. Gurnsey 
was unable to attend. 


The minutes from the last meeting were reviewed; motions were clarified and they were 
correct. Jan Atkinson noted a typo correction on the last page regarding Fiscal year 
ending data, should state not ‘compiled’ instead of ‘complied’. Dr. Chopski motions to 
approve the minutes of the July 9, 2010 meeting, Mr. Fraser seconded, motion carried 
unanimously. 


In the matter of Mr. Kelly Carpentier’s request for reinstatement, an incomplete 
application for reinstatement was initially received on June 24, 2010. The Board sent 
Mr. Carpentier a response letter with a correct application and procedures to follow with 
a deadline of August 4, 2010 in order to be on this agenda. Ms. Marcus stated that Staff 
recommendation is in opposition to reinstatement. Mr. Johnston asked Board and Ms. 
Mitchell if they should be waiting for Mr. Carpentier to appear for this meeting. Ms 
Mitchell stated that Mr. Carpentier delivered the correct application, an indication that he 
was aware of this hearing, and thus the assumption was that he chose not to be in 
attendance. Ms. Atkinson noted that proof of continuing education was provided through 
2008 only and not for 2009 or 2010. Mr. Fraser motions to deny the application, Dr. de 
Blaquiere seconded, motion carried unanimously. 


Mr. Johnston presents the Board of Medicine’s response letter regarding delivery of 
legend drugs by practitioners. Mr. Johnston has been invited to their meeting in 
September to present in person. Dr. Chopski inquires about a note in the letter 
recommending/suggesting that the board provides awareness of current regulations 
during renewal. Mr. Johnston’s response is that there are no current regulations, but 
there are 2 statutes of relevance: labeling requirements and Controlled Substance 
inventory and keeping requirements. Dr. Henggeler inquired as to steps that are going 
to be taken to move forward with this issue.  Mr. Johnston expressed his desire to work 
with all parties involved, including the many Boards who license prescribers.  Mr. 
Collings sent a letter to all wholesalers and manufacturers, requesting data on Rx items 
being wholesaled to prescribers, in an attempt to identify those delivering more than 
samples. Currently, the Board has the authority investigate controlled substance issues, 
but not inspect prescribers. A change to rule #469 is the extent of what is proposed on 
the topic for 2011.   


Kent Alexander asks the Board for approval to compound Domperidone, as Dicks 
Pharmacy is compounding with Domperidone, screening for use in lactating mothers. 
Ms Atkinson’s letter indicates that Domperidone is not an FDA approved medication, as 
evidence by several FDA warning letters, and rule #151 requires only FDA products to 
be stocked in an Idaho licensed pharmacy.  The Board disagrees that rule #151 
requires only FDA drugs to be stocked.  The Board supports its 2002 decision, not 
disallowing the compounding of Domperidone, as there is no rule that prohibits such 
activity.  The Board does not have enforcement rights for FDA law and warns Mr. 







Alexander that said compounding is not legal federally.  The Board’s current draft 
compounding rules would prohibit said compounding, as Domperidone also does not 
have a USP/NF monograph. Mr. Johnston is directed to form a committee to review the 
proposed compounding rules. 


Mr. Johnston reported that all Legislative Idea Forms were approved by DFM yesterday.  


 Mr. Johnston presented draft language changing three statutes in order for Idaho to 
allow the electronic prescribing of controlled substances, in conjunction with recent 
federal action.  The Board approved the draft, unchanged.  


Mr. Johnston presented a statute change that would allow limited prescriptive authority 
for pharmacists.  Additional changes would allow pharmacists to prescribe CV 
medications.  Dr. Chopski pointed out that the proposal is too broad and includes items 
such as lomotil, not just what is allowed in current rule 451. The Board approved draft 
changes to the definition of the practice of pharmacy, but directed Mr. Johnston to draft 
language that only allows for pharmacist prescribing of CV, liquid, codeine containing 
products.  


Mr. Johnston presents statute changes that would move counseling requirements to a 
location that would clarify that the statute regulates retail pharmacies.  Additionally, the 
pharmacist offer to counsel is proposed on all medications only, not new prescriptions 
or refills. The requirement of a prospective drug review would remain for all 
pharmacists. The Board approves the draft, unchanged.  


Mr. Johnston presents changes to schedule II, in conjunction with federal changes.  The 
Board approves the draft, unchanged.  


Mr. Johnston presents changes to the definition of drug outlet and the list of outlets 
registered, however, he would like to rescind the proposal to list mail order pharmacies, 
as such outlets are licensed, not registered.  Additionally, conflicting language that does 
not allow for the registration of drug outlet employees is proposed to be struck, and a 
site reference section is proposed to be clarified. The Board approves the draft 
language with one additional site reference clarification.   


Mr. Johnston presents 9 rule changes necessary for Idaho to allow the electronic 
prescribing of controlled substances in conjunction with the recent DEA changes.  The 
Board had previously voted to include draft language from the rule rewrite project, when 
possible.  Thus, these changes include more substantive changes than necessary for 
electronic prescribing.  The Board directs Mr. Johnston to only require a full patient 
name on prescription drug orders for controlled substances, to include the strength on 
the prescription label, and to except compounded preparations from the product 
description requirement on the prescription label. The Board directs Mr. Johnston to 
strike confusing prescription transfer language concerning pharmacies using common 
electronic files.  A discussion ensued concerning the use of the word “administration” Vs 
“dispensing” in the new definition of emergency; ultimately, the federal definition was 
utilized. The Board approves of the draft language for these 9 rules with said 
corrections.  


Mr. Johnston presented the striking of rule #358, as it is in conflict with the Idaho 
Wholesale Drug Distribution Act.  Mr. Johnston reported that all registered veterinarian 
drug outlets were informed of this proposed action in writing.  The Board approved of 
the draft language, unchanged.  


Mr. Johnston presented draft language that requires prescribers delivering controlled 
substances, except samples, to report such dispensing to the Prescription Monitoring 







Program’s Controlled Substance Database.  The Board approved of the draft language, 
unchanged.  


Mike Dickens, ISHP President, is absent, so Mr. Johnston presented the work of the 
Institutional Rules Review Committee. Mr. Johnston thanked the Rules Review 
Committee for their dedication. The current rule book has 15 pages of institutional rules 
and now 15 pages of institutional rules are proposed, much more comprehensive and 
up to date. The committee will return at the October meeting, expecting to present a 
final version.  


Lynette Berggren, Board consultant, presented a change document, listing all changes 
to the proposed rules since the last Board meeting.  Mr. Johnston pointed out that a 
requirement to be FDA approved is missing from the proposed compounding rules, 
although the alternative USP/NF listing remains. The Board decided to not consider 
language that would allow for reduced patient profile information for transitional patients,   
to table the topic of pharmacist verification of tech stocked ADS machines after today’s 
hospital tour, to require student pharmacists to wear name badges, to better define the 
term authorized personnel, to strike a technical equipment requirement, and to require 
the full name of the prescriber on prescription drug orders.    


In the Jeff Middleton, mitigation hearing, David Leroy presented as Mr. Middleton’s 
attorney. Mr. Middleton has stipulated to facts describing his diversion, but would like to 
retain his pharmacist license, voluntarily surrendering his controlled substance 
registration, so that he may obtain a clinical pharmacist position.  Ms. Magnelli 
presented the Board’s position, supported by Southworth Associates, the company that 
manages the Board’s PRN program: Mr. Middleton should enroll in the PRN program, 
attend a 72 hour in-patient evaluation program and follow the prescribed treatment 
program developed at said in-patient evaluation.  As Mr. Middleton was offered the 
chance to enroll voluntarily and chose not to, the Board staff’s position also involves a 
one year suspension.  Mr. Leroy and Mr. Middleton spoke to the successful out-patient 
treatment that Mr. Middleton has been attending and the expense of in-patient 
treatment. Dr. de Blaquiere motioned to accept Ms. Magnelli’s recommendation. Dr. 
Fraser seconded, motion carried unanimously.  


Ms. Magnelli presented Derek Molyneux’s Stipulation and consent order.  Mr. Johnston 
requested a PRN policy change, such as used in this stipulation.  Previously, the policy 
allowed for a volunteer to avoid suspension, but that a licensee or registrant whose 
diversion was reported to the Board via being arrested, employment termination, etc. 
should be suspended for one year. Mr. Johnston stipulated with Mr. Molyneux for a 6 
month suspension, if he joined the PRN program, after being reported to the Board, so 
that he may obtain treatment in a timely manner, not awaiting the same likely discipline 
(one year suspension) at a future hearing date.  The Board agreed to said policy 
change.  Dr. Chopski motioned to accept the stipulation. Dr. Fraser seconded.  After 
further discussion, the motion carried unanimously.   


Kim Anton’s request for modification of her order was heard via conference call.  Ms. 
Anton requested a modification eliminating her restriction of acting as a PIC. Mr. 
Collings reported that Ms Anton is compliant with her Board ordered drug screenings. 
Dr. Fraser motioned to modify the order and approve her request, including removing 
the restriction of acting as a preceptor. Dr. Chopski seconded, motion carried 
unanimously. 


Mr. Johnston presented the Board travel calendar.  Dr. Chopski graciously volunteered 
to attend the ISU White Coats Ceremony, presenting for the Board.   


Glenn Luke presented the Board’s fiscal year ending financial report. 







Dr Henggeler asked the inspectors if they had any questions.  Ms. Atkinson addressed 
Board Rule 251.02. Do stores that use inventory companies to complete pharmacy 
inventory need to register the personnel as technicians?  Mr. Johnson quoted the rule, 
allowing temporary visitors for legitimate business purposes.  The Board will allow this 
presence without registration required.   


Ms. Atkinson received a letter from a pharmacy that has a hazardous waste disposal 
facility in the hospital used for cancer hazardous waste/medications. The pharmacy 
would like to accept previously dispensed chemotherapy medication for destruction, in 
the name of public safety.  Mr. Johnston indicated rule #156 prohibits this, explaining 
that the Board can’t provide a waiver to a rule yet.  Mr. Johnston explained the statute 
that passed this year allows a state or federal agency to license a business to take 
returns directly from the end user, but no one is currently licensed or registered as per 
this statute change. The Board determined that EPA, DEQ or a similar agency needs to 
address this issue.     


Mr. Fraser motioned to adjourn, Dr. de Blaquiere seconded.  Motion carried 
unanimously.  Meeting adjourned at 2:52 pm, for the Board to tour St Luke’s. 


 
 


________________________________     _______________________________ 
Chairman       Vice-Chairman 
 
 
 
________________________________          _______________________________ 
Member      Member 
 
 
 
________________________________         ________________________________ 
Member      Executive Director 
 








 
MINUTES OF THE 


IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 
September 30, 2010 


 
Conference Call 


Board Office - Boise, Idaho 
 


This meeting of the Board is held to conduct regular Board business. 


Chairman Holly Henggeler, Pharm D, called the meeting to order at 8:12 a.m.   


In attendance via teleconference : Board members Holly Henggeler, Pharm D; Nicole 
Chopski, Pharm D; Rich de Blaquiere, Pharm D; Mark Johnston, R.Ph, Executive 
Director; Sharon Burke, Acting Administrator, Office of Drug Policy; Dave Sincerbeaux, 
Idaho State Police, Forensic Services; Susan Williamson, Idaho State Police, Forensic 
Services; Anne Nord, Idaho State Police, Forensic Services; Matthew Garnette, Idaho 
State Police, Forensic Services; Tedd Wills, Division Commander for Idaho State 
Police, Forensic Services; Hon. Bill Harrigfeld, Ada County Magistrate Judge; Jim Tibbs, 
Boise Police Dept-Rural Law Enforcement regarding meth; Terry Derden, Boise City 
Attorney; Allen Nagel, Business Owner; Josh Vecker, Business Owner; John Overton, 
Idaho State Police, Meridian; Kevin Johnson. 


In attendance at board office: Board member Berk Fraser, R.Ph.; Jenifer Marcus, DAG; 
Wendy Hatten; Ellen Mitchell; Lisa Culley, Compliance Officer; Jan Atkinson, Senior 
Compliance Officer; George Turgoose; Ryan Holdaway J.D.; Jamie Grey; KTVB-TV, 
Paul Boehlke, KTVB-TV;  Doug Cambell; Donovan Johns, Spectrum Partners; Mark 
Ciccarello, Business Owner; Troy Palmer; Ms. Gurnsey, Public Board Member was 
unable to attend.  


Dr. Henggeler offered Ms. Burke 20 minutes to present. Sharon Burke, Acting 
Administrator, Office of Drug Policy (ODP) presented information to the Board for 
consideration of the temporary rule of scheduling the chemical compounds found in 
spice. The ODP’s interest is based on a number of concerned citizens to include judges, 
police & probation officers, bankers, business owners, schools and retailers, asking for 
direction for this new chemical/drug that they are seeing in the community. The Boards’ 
action today and consideration of it is going to help ODP start the process to ban this in 
the state of Idaho. Ms. Burke introduced Hon. Bill Harrigfeld for perspective of what is 
being seen in the courts. One teen, Cody, shared his personal experience with Spice, 
and indicated he believes Spice is much more addictive than marijuana. Ms. Burke 
presented a White paper and power point presentation detailing their research.  


Mr. Sincerbeaux, ISP, Forensic Services presented the chemical nature of the 
compounds in Spice. Dr. Chopski questioned if they were structurally similar to each 
other or to THC. Mr. Sincerbeaux answered they are similar to each other and not to 
THC. 


Hon. Bill Harrigfeld, Ada County, Magistrate Judge gave his perspective of what is being 
seen in court.  


Dr. Henggeler assured Ms. Burke that all board members read all documentation that 
was submitted by ODP. Dr. Henggeler turned the floor to Mr. Holdaway present his 
position. 


Mr. Holdaway presented a request for an alternative course of action. He has several 
clients including sellers, manufacturers and distributors of various spice products. Mr. 
Holdaway indicated his clients’ overall objective cooperation. Addressed Idaho Codes 







3727-02, 54-1715, 67-2340 thru 67-2347, 67-2343, 67-2345. Based on comments made 
by Mr. Holdaway regarding proper notification of this meeting, Dr. Henggeler confirmed 
this is a regular meeting and the Board did meet the parameters of notifying the public. 


Mr. Ciccarello owner of Herbal Incense in Boise addressed concerns of use by minors. 
Mr. Ciccarello stated that his store doesn’t sell to minors. He reiterated Spice is to be 
used for aromatherapy and is not advocating illegal use.  


Ellen Mitchell addressed Dr. Henggeler regarding issue of notice of this meeting. Initial 
notice was posted on website and in board window on September 23, 2010.  


Mr. Holdaway requested time for seller, manufacturers and distributors to self regulate.  


Dr. Henggeler offered Ms. Marcus time to comment regarding the Boards’ authority to 
amend schedule 1. 


After some discussion Mr. Fraser motioned to accept temporary rule 434 as written. Dr. 
de Blaquiere seconded the motion. Dr. Fraser restated motion to accept 270101 1005, 
rule 434 as written, Dr. de Blaquire seconded the motion. Dr. Henggeler called for vote. 
Motion carried 3 in favor. 


Mr. Fraser motioned to adjourn the meeting, Dr. Chopski seconded. Meeting adjourned 
at 9:33 a.m. 


 
 


________________________________     _______________________________ 
Chairman       Vice-Chairman 
 
 
 
________________________________          _______________________________ 
Member      Member 
 
 
 
________________________________         ________________________________ 
Member      Executive Director 
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MINUTES OF THE 


IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 
October 27 & 28, 2010 


 
Hilton Garden Inn Spectrum - Boise, Idaho 


 


This meeting of the Board is held to conduct regular board business. 


Chairman Holly Henggeler, Pharm D, called the meeting to order on October 27, 2010 
at 1:00 p.m. In attendance were Board members Berk Fraser, R.Ph.; Nicole Chopski, 
Pharm D; and Rich de Blaquiere, Pharm D; Mark Johnston, R.Ph., executive director; 
Jenifer Marcus, DAG; Fred Collings, Chief Investigator; Jan Atkinson, Senior 
Compliance Officer; Lisa Culley, Compliance Officer; Mike Brown, Compliance Officer; 
Wendy Hatten, and Ellen Mitchell. Ms. Gurnsey was unable to attend. 


The minutes from the August 12, 2010 Board Meeting were reviewed. Dr. Chopski 
motioned to approve the minutes of August 12, 2010, with a minor correction. Mr. 
Fraser seconded. The motion carried unanimously.  


Dr Chopski motioned to approve the minutes of the September 30, 2010 meeting with 
minor corrections. Dr. de Blaquiere seconded. The motion carried unanimously. 


Mr. Johnston attended at a treasure valley mayors meeting, at which he had been 
invited to present on the temporary rule scheduling the known active ingredients in 
products collectively known as Spice. Mr. Johnston shared with the Board details of 
what has been experienced since the temporary rule went into effect, such as the 
Governor allowing a period of time before signing the temporary rule, the closure of 
stores that sold said products solely, and the charging of a store owner in Meridian,  
who continued to sell said products. 


Mr. Johnston attended a Board of Medicine meeting and reported that their Board was 
supportive of the changes to proposed rule 469, as well as future movements to further 
regulate the delivery of legend drugs by practitioners. Some members of the Board of 
Medicine were hesitant to support pharmacist limited prescriptive authority. 


In the matter of Public comment regarding proposed rule changes, Mr. Johnston 
introduced Chad Dwyer who is a 4th year pharmacy student of ISU.  


Mr. Dwyer suggested the following changes to proposed language on Immunizations. 


• 166.02: Qualifications 


•  b.3: suggested ‘recommended’ be changed to either ‘most recent’ or 
 ‘current’.  


• b.5: suggested ‘informed consent’ be changed to ‘language 
 understandable to the patient or the patient’s agent.’ Dr. Chopski 
 commented that that is what ‘informed consent’ means.  


• c: regarding CE instruction, are there already immunization CEs in  
 place and is the requirement a live or online version? Dr. Henggeler  
 commented that the Board didn’t want to specify the type of CE,  
 and that there are several immunization CEs currently available. Dr  
 Henggeler also reiterated that this additional, proposed requirement  
 is part of the existing 15 CE requirement and not in addition to.  
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• e: Mr. Dwyer requested clarification of the definition of ‘used 
 contaminated supplies’. Mr. Fraser commented that there should be 
 procedures in place for anything that is considered contaminated 
 verses just throwing it in the normal trash. 


• 166.05: Record Keeping  


• c: suggested also including the ‘type of vaccine’ 


• e: suggested including which dose in the series the vaccine is, if 
 applicable 


• 166.05: (suggested addition to list) 


• completed informed consent forms 


• refrigerator and freezer temperature logs 


• according to CDC, for OSHA, there’s a requirement to keep a log on file 
that is signed and dated, of any declination of Hepatitis B injections. Dr. de 
Blaquiere clarified that the ‘declination of the Hepatitis B injection 
requirement’ applies to when someone at risk is offered the Hepatitis B 
injection and they declined it, resulting in a file at a place of employment, 
not at the pharmacy. Of course, it would be good practice for declining, 
immunizing pharmacist’s employers to keep such a file, but mandating it 
goes beyond the scope of this proposed rule.   


• immunization training record for pharmacists, including CEs, when trained 
and follow up training 


• 166.02.b.ii: There are a couple of different levels of CPR training and the rule 
should specify CPR for healthcare workers verses layperson. Mr. Johnston 
pointed out to Dr. Henggeler that he has received similar public comment from a 
different entity, and that there would be a review of written comment on this 
subject from George Turgoose, ISU Pharmacy D candidate, tomorrow as well.  


• 166.06: Emergencies 


• b:  the CDC recommends injectable diphenhydramine, or oral 
 diphenhydramine, also be in the kit. 


Mr. Dwyer inquired about collaborative practice agreements. The Board and Mr. 
Johnston explained that the purpose of this rule promulgation is to establish education 
and recording keeping requirements. Not addressing how a pharmacist obtains 
authority to administer these RX items was purposeful, as the Board eventually hopes 
to request prescriptive authority from the legislature. 


Mr. Dwyer’s final comment was on blood glucose or cholesterol screenings and the 
requirement to keep a clinical laboratory improvements amendments certificate of 
waiver, realizing CLIA Waivers are not required for the administration of vaccinations. 
Mr. Johnston commented that the said screenings are an allowed practice that is 
unregulated, but it’s too late to address for changes in 2011, as per the Administrative 
Procedures Act. 


Mr. Johnston commented that Mr. Dwyer had given him a copy of his notes and that he 
noticed Mr. Dwyer had skipped one comment that he felt might have some value.  


• 166.02.b.3: indicates that the recommended immunization schedule should be 
‘most current’ the ‘VIS’ should also be ‘most current’ 
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The next public comment on the proposed immunization rule was by Dr. Paul Cady, 
Dean of ISU, who spoke on behalf of suggestions that he received via email from Dr. 
Cathy Cashmore, Associate Dean of ISU. Dr. Cashmore provides instruction on the ISU 
vaccination program; 


• 166.02.ii: Qualifications: change ‘United States Public Health Service’ to state 
‘CDC’ 


 
• 166.02.b.8: Immunization Reporting and Records Management: Dr. Cady asked 


Mr. Johnston for clarification of who the pharmacist would be responsible to report 
to. In response Mr. Johnston reported that Rep. Rusche would be giving oral public 
comment concerning the requirement for Idaho practitioners and nurses to report 
to IRIS and that Rep. Rusche would like to see pharmacist held to the same 
standard. Dr. Cady commented that wording should stay vague because 
pharmacist reporting requirements could change.  


 
• 166.02.b.ii: suggested that current certification for CPR state that the type of 


training be for ‘healthcare providers’ verses the CPR provided for laymen, and 
should include ‘AED (automated electronic defibrillator) training. Also Dr. Cady 
recommended that pharmacists be trained in pediatric and infant CPR. 


 
• 166.05: Record keeping: should include reporting adverse reactions to VAERS 


(Vaccine Adverse Event Reporting System). 
 
• 166.06.b: Emergencies: add ‘injectable diphenhydramine or oral diphendydramine’. 


The Board thanked Mr. Dwyer and Dr. Cady and explained that their comment would be 
considered at tomorrow’s meeting. 


The next agenda item was the Institutional Rules and Review Committee Report, as 
presented by Mr. Johnston, Dr. Kurt Vanden Bosch, from Saint Luke’s Magic Valley 
Regional Medical Center and, Mr. Taylor Neilson, from West Valley Medical Center. Mr. 
Johnston began by stating that the committee had been meeting for nearly a half a year 
and were presenting a near finalized draft, which is drastically updated and the same 
number of pages as the current institutional rules section. Mr. Johnston explained that 
the committee had worked on individual topics and that Board had previously approved 
drafts of such. Now, many of the individual rules have been combined, considerably 
condensing the draft. Mr. Johnston presented the changes since the last Board meeting 
and asked the Board for certain guidance. After deliberation and input from Dr. Vanden 
Bosch and Mr. Neilson, the Board decided: 


• Whenever an admitted patient brings drugs into a hospital a pharmacist (only) 
must visually evaluate (not assure) the quantity and quality. Said drugs may be 
disposed after (not within) a reasonable number of days following discharge or 
death.  


• The institutional facility (not the appropriate committee) notifies the pharmacy of 
the prescribers authorized to issue drug orders. 


• RX delivery from an ER must occur only pursuant to a valid drug order and must 
be documented as required in a pharmacist absence. 


• The pharmacist absence section was separated into a section concerning the 
absence from the institutional facility and a section concerning the absence from 
the pharmacy while still working within the institutional facility. 


• “out-patients receiving emergency treatment” was removed from a section 
entitled “emergency drug supply preparation and monitoring”, as these two are 
not similar enough to combine. 


• ‘First expiring drug’ was added to the labeling requirement of an emergency kit or 
crash cart, replacing ‘expiration date’. 
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• Provisions were made to recognize electronic verification, as opposed to 
requiring signatures. 


• ‘Prepackaged’ was changed to ‘unit dose’ clarifying labeling requirements for 
drugs dispensed to patients, intended to be used within facility. 


• Separating ‘outsourcing’ into ‘tele-pharmacy’ and ‘other forms of centralized 
prescription drug ordering and filling’. 


• To change ‘tech-check-tech’ to ‘verification technician’, eliminating the pilot 
status.  


Lynette Berggren, Board consultant, presented changes to the proposed rules since the 
last Board meeting:  


• The Board approved of the draft language changes to the unlawful conduct rule, 
unchanged.  


• Proposed rule 065: Compounding: revised 02.b. per Mr. Johnston’s request, and 
added “’or be FDA approved’, to 03 in the first sentence. That was revised due to 
an oversight that the Board previously instructed be corrected.  


• Proposed rule 570: Drug Products Storage: revised the language to improve 
clarity and enable Ms. Berggren to eliminate redundancy language in other 
sections. The Board directed that ‘authorized personnel’ verbiage be removed. 
Ms. Berggren suggested changing ‘must be stored in accordance with USP/NF 
requirements’, to ‘must be stored in an area secured appropriately to safeguard 
product integrity and protect against product theft or diversion’. The Board 
approved of the draft language. 


• Proposed rule 600.02: Board Approval of Drug Outlet: revised wording slightly to 
improve clarity. The Board approved of the draft language, with the addition: 
‘prior to opening or reopening’.  


• Proposed rule 600.03: Space & Fixture: combined both subsections a & b. The 
Board approved of the draft language, unchanged.  


• Proposed rule 600.06: Product Inventory: reworked language to separate 
provisions applicable to institutional pharmacies and improve clarity. There was 
much discussion by Board members. The Board approved of the draft language, 
unchanged.  


• Proposed rule 600.07.a: Security: added ‘or an alternative designated storage 
area within an institutional facility’. The Board approved of the draft language, 
unchanged.  


• Proposed rule 600.08.c: Operating Hours: slight wordsmithing. The Board 
approved of the draft language, unchanged.  


Board chair Dr. Henggeler pointed out that within 600.08.d: ‘Approval’ should be 
‘Notification’. The Board approved of said change. 


Representative Dr. John Rusche presented a Power Point on the Patient Protection and 
Accountable Care Act (PPACA) aka Health Care Reform Bill. After presenting overall 
changes, Rep. Rusche elaborated on the potential for pharmacist cognitive service 
advancements and his view of how pharmacy might change in the future. This involves 
pharmaceutical care across state lines, but the Board was not supportive of expanding 
non-resident pharmacy and pharmacist registration at this time. 


Mr. Johnston discussed the following updated proposed statute changes: 


• 37-2725(7) struck, as outdated language. 
• 54-1705: within the definition of drug order, un-striking language thus limiting the 


use of drug orders to institutional facilities and adding language that states the 
Board can define additional use in rule (first dose pharmacies in rule #257). 
Additionally, the definition of practitioner has been altered as per Dr. Chopski’s 
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prior request, and the reference in 54-1729(5) is corrected as per Dr Henggeler’s 
prior direction. 


• Updated CS Schedules: The DEA struck two substances that they had listed 
temporarily. These substances were structurally similar to other schedule I 
substances, but when studies were completed, they were not pharmacologically 
similar. Also, our addition to schedule II, as per the DEA, has been re-formatted. 


RPh limited prescriptive authority: ‘as defined by the rules of the board’ has been 
added, as per LSO’s wishes, and the prescriptive authority is now limited to just CV, 
liquid, codeine product. 


The prospective drug review & counseling statute has been relocated, as per research 
performed after the last Board meeting. In 1994 several additions to Idaho Code were 
made to recognize and mandate counseling.  At the time, the out of state mail pharmacy 
licensure act was the last set of statutes in the pharmacy practice act with a severability 
clause placed at the end: 54-1749. In 1994 when the new statute (prospective drug 
review and counseling) was added at the end of the pharmacy practice act, 54-1749 
was chosen and the severability act was moved to the new end: 54-1750. Unfortunately, 
the severability clause, now located at 54-1750, is for the mail service act, and not the 
whole pharmacy practice act. The pharmacy practice act severability clause still 
remains at 54-1739. In addition, all of the statues enacted after 54-1750 were placed to 
the end of the pharmacy practice act, so all statutes after 54-1750 are not covered by 
such a clause. The result is that the current prospective drug review and counseling 
statute lies within the mail service act and not in the pharmacy practice act. Thus, one 
could argue that it pertains to mail service pharmacy only. Therefore, 54-1739 is struck 
and 54-1749 (with “on new medications”) is moved to 54-1739 and 54-1750 is moved to 
the end of the pharmacy practice act. A discussion on counseling was tabled for a 
10/28/10 discussion. 


Glenn Luke presented the fiscal report through October 15, 2010. 3 subjects were 
discussed; 


• Expenses & revenue year to date. The report covers July through October 18 of 
this year. The Board is right on line for fiscal year budget.  


• License renewal results indicate that 75% were completed online. Those 
numbers are expected to go up.  


• Fiscal Year 2012 budget request: We are requesting $1,311,100.00, slightly 
lower than the prior year. Requested expenses include $24,000.00 to replace a 
vehicle, $45,000.00 for conversion of old documents to an electronic format, and 
ongoing funds of $10,800.00 for maintenance on new software just purchased, 
$2,200.00 for data line changes and $10,000.00 for maintenance of the 
controlled substance database. 


During Inspector Q&A, Mike Brown thanked Dr. Henggeler for recommending the 
CLEAR conference. Mike Brown, Regina Knittel and Lisa Culley attended the 
conference, and they are now ‘CLEAR’ certified. Mr. Brown pointed out that the 
conference would be beneficial to the Board members and some staff to attend in the 
future. 


Mr. Fraser motioned to enter executive session, pursuant to Idaho Code Section 67-
2345(1)(f). Dr Henggeler called for a roll call, and the vote was unanimous to enter 
executive session at 5:17p.m. Dr. de Blaquiere motioned to end executive session, Dr. 
Chopski seconded. The executive session adjourned at 5:22 p.m. 
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Mr. Fraser motioned to adjourn, Dr. Chopski seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.  
Meeting adjourned at 5:22 p.m. 


October 28, 2010 


Chairman Holly Henggeler, Pharm D, called the meeting to order on October 28, 2010 
at 8:00 a.m. In attendance were Board members Berk Fraser, R.Ph.; Nicole Chopski, 
Pharm D; Rich de Blaquiere, Pharm D; Mark Johnston, R.Ph. Executive Director; 
Jenifer Marcus, DAG; Fred Collings, Chief Investigator; Jan Atkinson, Senior 
Compliance Officer; Lisa Culley, Compliance Officer; Mike Brown, Compliance Officer; 
Wendy Hatten, and Ellen Mitchell. Ms. Gurnsey was unable to attend. 


Randy Lewis, manager of compliance and regulatory affairs for MWI Veterinary Supply 
Company, and James Culpepper R.Ph. and Vice President of purchasing for MWI 
Veterinary Supply Company, also a licensed Idaho pharmacist, presented a proposed 
change to the Wholesale Drug Distribution Act, statute 54-1752, which would exempt 
the following from the definition of wholesale drug distribution, as well as define 
“veterinary pharmacy”: MWI is registered as a wholesaler, and Animal RX Pharmacy is 
registered as a pharmacy. Legend drugs are wholesaled to Animal RX Pharmacy, but 
invoiced to the veterinarian. Animal RX Pharmacy dispenses drugs directly to the end 
user pursuant to a valid prescription drug order, and the veterinarian bills the end user. 
There was a lengthy discussion by the Board. Dr. Chopski motioned to support MWI’s 
proposed change. Mr. Fraser seconded. The motion carried unanimously.  


George Turgoose, ISU Pharm D Candidate, presented the compilation of public 
comment on proposed rule changes. The first public comment was from NACDS 
concerning rule159: Prescription Drug Order Minimum Requirements. There was much 
discussion that included all of the Board members, Ms. Marcus and Mr. Johnston 
concerning prescription label requirements. Dr. Chopski motioned to accept rule 
change; there was no second, and the motion died. Mr. Fraser motioned to strike ‘a 
label with’ from 159.02. Dr. de Blaquiere seconded. Dr. Fraser amended his original 
motion to also strike159.02.g. Dr. Chopski seconded; the motion carried 2-1 with Dr. de 
Blaquiere abstaining.  


Mr. Turgoose continued with the public comment compilation presentation for the 
proposed Immunization rule. NACDS submitted 2 comments: 


• 166.02.a: define ‘compromised patient’. 
• 166.03: add ‘other qualified government authorities’.    


Dr. Henggeler lead a discussion considering all public comment received regarding the 
proposed immunization rule. The Board decided via unanimous consent to: 


• replace ‘United States Health Service’ with ‘CDS’s’ 
• add ‘current’ to ‘recommended immunization schedules’ 
• list VAERS and IRIS specifically in the reporting section 
• add definitions of relative and absolute contraindication 
• require live, basic life support health care professionals including AED 
• recognize ‘other qualified government authorities’ who issue immunization 


recommendations 
• add ‘dose in series, if applicable’, ‘product name’, and ‘informed consent’ to the 


record keeping requirements. 


Via unanimous consent the Board approved rule 358, and rule 469 as written, as no 
public comment was received. 
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Mr. Ron Lavigne R.Ph. and Co-President of ISPA presented his comments in opposition 
of the proposed striking of the requirement of the offer to counsel from 54-1749, which 
currently resides within the out-of-state mail service pharmacy licensing act, as he 
believes the requirements should apply to mail order pharmacies.  


Dennis McAllister, Director of Regulatory Affairs for Medco Health Solutions, presented 
his comments in defense of Mr. Lavigne’s testimony, as well as presenting how Medco 
utilizes clinical pharmacists. 


Sam Hoagland, R.Ph. presented his opposition to the proposed changes to 54-1749, 
specifically the addition of ‘on new medications’. 


Mr. Fraser and Mr. Johnston explained that the reason these proposed changes are 
necessary is because of testimony heard at the Senate Health & Welfare committee, 
regarding the ‘Epilepsy Act’ where pharmacists, student pharmacists, doctors, and 
patients testified concerning the lack of pharmacist counseling. Mr. Johnston was pulled 
aside by Senator Charles Coiner and was told to come back next year with stronger 
language regarding counseling. The Board’s current policy is to mandate counseling on 
all new medications, which is stronger than the old policy that left the decision to 
counsel up to the pharmacist, when deemed appropriate.  The current statute can be 
read to mandate counseling on all prescriptions, creating confusion.  


There was a great deal of discussion between the Board members, Mr. Johnson, Mr. 
Hoagland and Ms. Marcus. There was concern over how other states have previously 
passed stringent counseling laws and had to reverse their decision recently. Mr. 
Hoagland commented that a double standard regarding Medicaid could be created, due 
to OBRA ‘90. Mr. Fraser said that if the Board doesn’t act they run the risk of the 
legislature acting on their own.  


Mr. Fraser motioned that the Board approve the suggestion made by Ms. Marcus to 
change the first sentence of 54-1749 to state “When filing a prescription a pharmacist 
shall complete a prospective drug review and then offer to counsel the patient or 
caregiver, on all new medications and on all other medications as deemed required by 
the pharmacist, face to face when possible or appropriate.” Dr. Chopski seconded, so 
long as this change would have to apply to everybody. Further discussion commenced 
regarding the location of the statute and which types of pharmacy practices that it 
applies to. Dr Henggeler clarified the motion and then called for a vote: 1 in favor, 2 
opposed. The motion died. 


Dr. Chopski motioned that there be no change to 54-1749 and to explain to legislature 
“The Board changed their interpretation, so there is no need to change the statute.” The 
motion died due to lack of a second. 


Mr. Johnston clarified that the rules approved during this meeting would be printed in 
the next official Idaho Bulletin, then the pending rule will be presented to the legislature 
for the opportunity to approve, disapprove, not act or strike. The legislature doesn’t have 
ability to add to pending rules, so rarely do they strike. They usually approve and 
sometimes disapprove. There is no opportunity for us to change proposed rule 
language after today because we can’t give the public proper notification. Statutes are 
editable up to the time of the presentation, however, by the Board solely, just through 
12/3/10. Mr. Johnston can request an edit of the statute be sent to amending order by a 
representative or a senator, after 12/3/10. There is also the option to rescind the order. 
Rules are typically heard before statutes, so realistically statutes won’t be heard until 
the beginning of February. 


Dr. Chopski motioned to table the decision on counseling until the Board’s next meeting, 
Mr. Fraser seconded. The motion passed unanimously. 
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Karin Magnelli, DAG presented the diversion case regarding Alan Maxwell. Mr. Maxwell 
has voluntarily attended a 72 hour in-patient evaluation and joined the Pharmacist 
Recovery Network (PRN). Mr. Fraser motioned to accept the stipulated order as written, 
mandating that Mr. Maxwell remain in PRN for 10 years. Dr. de Blaquiere seconded. 
The motion carried 2-1 with Dr. Chopski abstaining.  


Ms. Magnelli presented the Bruce Reeder case involving the dispensing of controlled 
substances without a prescription and failing to strictly follow the instructions of a 
practitioner. Mr. Fraser motioned to accept the stipulated order as written, whereby Mr. 
Reeder’s license is placed on probation for 1 year, Mr. Reeder must submit a written 
plan of action, and pay $4325.00 in fees and fines. Dr. de Blaquiere seconded. The 
motion carried 2-1 with Dr. Chopski opposed. 


Ms. Magnelli introduced Andrew Snook of the Idaho Department of Juvenile Corrections 
who will be representing the Board after Thanksgiving.  


In the case regarding Steven Streeper’s suspension for violations of his Board order, 
Mr. F. Michael Burkett Jr. presented as Mr. Streeper’s attorney. Ms. Magnelli present on 
behalf of the Board. After opening comments by Mr. Burkett and Ms. Magnelli, the 
Board questioned Mr. Streeper. Mrs. Streeper testified on behalf of Mr. Streeper. Ashley 
Gouchner, senior compliance monitor for Southworth Associates, who is contracted to 
administrator the Board’s Pharmacists Recovery Network, was questioned by Ms. 
Magnelli, Mr. Burkett, and the Board. Mr. Burkett, Ms. Magnelli and Mr. Streeper each 
made closing comments. Dr. Chopski motioned to accept the Board Staff’s 
recommendation, as supported by Southworth Associates: Mr. Streeper is to be allowed 
to return to the practice of pharmacy after he submits to a 72 hour in-patient evaluation.  
Mr. Fraser seconded. The motion carried unanimously. 


Ms. Magnelli presented the case regarding Charles Davis’s PRN violation. Mr. Davis 
presented his case. Ms. Magnelli and the Board questioned Mr. Davis. William (Bill) 
Hofstra, compliance monitor for Southworth Associates, was questioned by Ms. 
Magnelli, Mr. Davis, and the Board. Mr. Fraser motioned to accept Board staff and PRN 
recommendation. Dr. de Blaquiere seconded. Dr. Chopski abstained. The vote: 2 
opposed and 1 for. The motion failed. Dr. Chopski motioned to increase urinalysis to 2 
times a month. Mr. Fraser seconded for discussion. Dr. Chopski amended her motion to 
add that non-compliance will result in an immediate suspension of Mr. Davis’s license 
and controlled substance registration. Dr. de Blaquiere seconded. Dr. Henggeler asked 
for a vote: 2-1, with Mr. Fraser opposed. The motion passed.  


Ms. Marcus pointed out for the record that we have a quorum for purposes of a meeting, 
considering the absence of Ms. Gurnsey. However, action by the Board must have a 
majority vote. There were 3 instances where only 2 members voted, due to Board 
members abstaining. The Board Chairman, Dr. Henggeler subsequently voted in favor 
of the motions concerning Alan Maxwell, Charles Davis, and rule #159. 


In the matter of Ms. Annie Koberstein’s appeal to the Board, the Board licensing staff 
had denied Ms. Koberstein’s application to register as a Pharmacy Technician in 
Training, due to the fact that Ms. Koberstein’s FBI background check results indicated a 
criminal history. Mr. Collings requested Board direction concerning an applicant’s 
criminal history. Dr. Henggeler stated that the Board would like to review these 
applications on a case by case basis. The Board questioned Ms. Koberstein whose 
responses included not thoroughly reading the application litigation questions before 
answering, believing that her age at the time of the offense was a consideration, and 
that her technician training school did not explain the impact of her offenses. Mr. 
Johnston presented a letter from Southworth Associates that indicated they are capable 
of tailoring a one year monitoring contract for such technician applicants. Mr. Fraser 
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motioned to deny the application. Dr. de Blaquiere seconded. The motion carried 
unanimously. Ms. Atkinson noted that she presents to these schools concerning 
ramifications of criminal violations in the application process. A representative of a local 
technician school commented that applicants for admittance to their school are also 
informed of the ramifications.  


In the matter of the Medication Review application, Mr. Johnston and Ms. Atkinson 
presented that the Board staff incorrectly registered Medication Review as a 
telepharmacy across state lines. Mr. Johnston found that they did not meet the criteria 
so their registration was cancelled. Medication Review is now considering opening an 
office in Idaho and would like the Board to consider registering them as a limited service 
pharmacy, but the Board’s staff believes that their pharmacist might be able to utilize 
the new independent practice of pharmacy rule, without the need for facility registration. 
Mr. Johnston and Dr. de Blaquiere exited the meeting. The Board agrees that the facility 
doesn’t need to be licensed as long as the individual pharmacists are licensed in Idaho, 
but the Board would like to see future legislation allowing registration of such a facility.  


Of note, In the matter of Charles Davis, Ms. Magnelli noted that there were 2 exhibit C’s 
and one should have been labeled exhibit D. 


With Mr. Johnston and Dr de Blaquiere in attendance telephonically, the date of the next 
meeting was scheduled for 1/6/11. Dr de Blaquiere motioned to adjourn. Dr. Chopski 
seconded. The motion carried unanimously. Meeting adjourned at 4:19 p.m. 





